

August 17, 2017

The Honorable Steve Marshall Attorney General Office of the Attorney General 501 Washington Avenue Montgomery, AL 36130

Dear Attorney General Marshall:

The recent racially charged violence in Charlottesville exposed a dark turning point in America. It was a sobering reminder, and a moral awakening for many, of the racism, anti-Semitism and homophobia that still plagues our nation, and it was also a call to stand up to the forces of hate and division in this country that feel emboldened today. This moment requires a new level of action by state attorneys general, law enforcement officials and leaders to combat hatred, bigotry and the white supremacist groups leveling this terror on communities. And it requires additional efforts to ensure that all Americans, but especially African-American, Jewish, queer and other marginalized communities, have the peace of mind that laws will be enforced to protect them and that law enforcement officials will do everything in their power to ensure our communities are safe and secure. As heinous as we believe these groups are, we honor the right to protest and associate embedded in the First Amendment. That makes your job more important and tougher, since it is critical to ensure the safety of those whom these white supremacist groups intend to terrorize.

The frightening reality of Charlottesville is that the evil forces of hate, led by the Ku Klux Klan, neo-Nazis and other white supremacist groups, feel more empowered than ever to inflict terror on our communities. This cannot be tolerated. Violence and intimidation motivated by what someone looks like, how they worship or whom they love run contrary to the principles and laws of our country. Moreover, people are terrified. While many of our nation's leaders in law enforcement have denounced the vitriol that was on display in Charlottesville, this country needs more.

We call on you, as the attorney general of Alabama, to implement a clear plan of action that will ensure bias-motivated violence and harassment is prosecuted swiftly and aggressively. In order to protect the residents of Alabama, every law at your disposal must be fully actualized and implemented through your investigatory

The American Federation of Teachers is a union of professionals that champions fairness; democracy; economic opportunity; and high-quality public education, healthcare and public services for our students, their families and our communities. We are committed to advancing these principles through community engagement, organizing, collective bargaining and political activism, and especially through the work our members do.

American Federation of Teachers, AFL-CIO

AFT Teachers
AFT PSRP
AFT Higher Education
AFT Public Employees
AFT Nurses and Health
Professionals

555 New Jersey Ave. N.W. Washington, DC 20001 202-879-4400 www.aft.org

Randi Weingarten

Lorretta Johnson SECRETARY-TREASURER

Mary Cathryn Ricker EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT

VICE PRESIDENTS

Shelvy Y. Abrams Mary J. Armstrong Barbara Bowen Christine Campbell Zeph Capo Alex Caputo-Pearl Donald Carlisto Larry J. Carter Jr. Kathy A. Chavez Melissa Cropper Evelyn DeJesus Marietta A. English Eric Feaver Francis J. Flynn Catalina Fortino David Gray David Hecker Ian Hochadel Fedrick C. Ingram Jerry T. Jordan Ted Kirsch Frederick E. Kowal Karen GJ Lewis Karen E. Magee Louis Malfaro Joanne M. McCall John McDonald Martin Messner Daniel J. Montgomery Michael Mulgrew Ruby J. Newbold Candice Owley Andrew Pallotta Joshua Pechthalt Paul Pecorale David J. Quolke Stephen Rooney Denise Specht Wayne Spence Tim Stoelb Richard Stutman Ann Twomey Adam Urbanski 800 E 103

Attorney General Steve Marshall/Page 2

and prosecutorial powers. We expect that you will ensure the enforcement of not only any state criminal laws addressing crimes motivated by bias, and prosecution of all underlying offenses, including but not limited to harassment, vandalism, trespass, assault, battery and homicide, but also misdemeanor offenses inspired by hate and bigotry against public peace and welfare, such as rioting and unlawful assembly. Please remember that hateful speech is not harmless speech and that a swastika on a headstone, a racial slur on the door of a home or other similar defacements are precisely the kind of hateful acts that preceded the horrors of World War II. If these kinds of acts had been addressed promptly back then, even greater acts of terrorism might have been discouraged. Moreover, additional available civil remedies, including injunctive relief and compensatory and punitive damages, should be pursued as well. Enhanced penalties, whenever statutorily provided, should always be sought in cases of bias-motivated crimes as a means to deter future acts. People in Alabama need to know that you are there for them and that laws will be enforced to protect them against such domestic terrorism. More important, hatemongers must be made aware that your office will enforce a zerotolerance policy against those who violate the laws of this nation.

These are unprecedented times. More than ever, we need assurances from state law enforcement that the laws of this country will be enforced and justice will be done in every state and for all Americans. This commitment on the state's part not only protects the people of Alabama but would also contribute to a patchwork nationwide cloak of protection created by individual states to safeguard the civil liberties of the American people.

As this state's chief law enforcement officer, we rely on your leadership and vigilance during this harrowing turning point for our country. We trust that you are committed to protecting the basic civil liberties and safety of American families.

Sincerely,

Randi Weingarten

President

RW:lah opeiu#2 afl-cio

cc: Governor Kay Ivey